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Don't pass go, don't collect your $200 when you visit jail
at Elgin Country Club, site of the Midwest's June meeting.
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FRONT COVER
The 14th, five par, at Elgin Country Club is characteristic of the rest of the golf course.
Trees line each side of the undulating fairway and the green slope takes plenty of thought
on the approach and putt(s).
Photo credit: Luke Cella
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D I R E C T O R ’ S C O L U M N
Bob Kohlstedt, Fox Bend Golf Course

www.magcs.org 3

As past Arrangements Chairman and now Secretary/Treasurer I am often asked why events are so expen-
sive. The board does pay attention to meeting price and it is a topic of discussion; however, much of the
information is not conveyed to our membership.

It is often a fine line we walk to provide the best venues
for our events and to increase participation by keeping things
affordable. Premier sites have larger expenses to cover and
demand a premium price for use of their facility. Superintendents
are competitive by nature so by trying to be better than the rest,
things sometimes get out of control. Don’t get me wrong, host
clubs should cover the expense of a Midwest event and it is OK
to bring some revenue to your course or club. That’s just good
business. As we all know everything we do or provide comes
with a price tag.

Clubs, both public and private don’t give things away like
they used to. Some of us remember when clubs would comp
the green fees and/or the cart fees and allow the Midwest the
use of the facility and have the group pay for the food and
beverages consumed. That has not happened in many, many
years. With clubs vying for Monday outings that will pay top
dollar, MAGCS is often left hanging. Even on the public side,
how many tee times need to be blocked for an outing of one
of ours? Certainly, it is the better part of the day and in the
eyes of a manager, revenue.

It is tough enough for us to find a member that is willing
to have a 100 or so of his peers play his or her property for a
day, let alone asking them to cut us a deal, or give us a break
on price. MAGCS has been very fortunate to have members
that are willing to host an event and share their facility with us.
I always learn something by seeing someone else’s property.
I have never attended a meeting where I didn’t take something
away by playing someone else’s masterpiece.

The process of arranging an event starts with the MAGCS
member volunteering their facility as a potential host site. The
arrangements committee will then develop a list of the host sites
and contact the superintendent and schedule the day of the
event. Two months before the event contacts are made with
the food and beverage manager as well as the pro shop to
begin the process of selecting a menu and getting a preliminary
per person expense. This is where it gets tricky. If the expense
is too high then we look at which services can be reduced or

eliminated, such as breakfast or locker room service. Once we
have arrived at an agreeable price we may add a few extra
dollars to cover the expense of prizes and pro shop certificates.
This is the cost of the event that is posted as the registration
expense but this does not include the “extra” expenses.

The “extra” expenses of providing a MAGCS event that
are not covered by registration fees are the things that most
overlook. The board knows about them, because they are dis-
cussed, but the general membership doesn’t always see the true
cost of putting on a meeting. Some of these expenses include:
• The host superintendent receives a complimentary foursome.
• The speaker is invited to play golf as a guest of the Midwest.
• Staff is invited to participate in the outing and cover the event

for the magazine.
• Speakers are given an honoraria and reimbursed for any travel

expenses they incur.
• Our host is given a gift, a plaque and the framed cover

of On Course.
• The Midwest purchases and provides golf prizes for

each meeting.
• There is sponsor signage for each event.
• The Midwest pays merchant processing fees to the

credit card companies each time a card is swiped.
Some of the costs are really behind the scenes, but a

meeting can’t occur without: web updates and programming,
meeting notices and mass emails, event formatting and
communications, pairing sheets, and account reconciliation.

Midwest Monthly Meetings –
Behind the $cenes

I always learn something from seeing
someone else's property. I have never
attended a meeting where I didn't take
something away by playing someone
else's masterpiece.

(continued on next page)
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These expenses add up over the course of the year and
are covered by our very generous sponsors. The Midwest sets
the price each month to break even on every event. Over the
past three years, your board has done an excellent job of
making sure the Association is fiscally prudent and sound
(since 1/1/07 thru 12/31/09 our meeting income is $142,322.50
and our expenses have been $144,386.86).

Recently we conducted a survey of our members about
meetings, and certainly meeting price was a question of interest.
Thank you to those 181 members that completed the survey.
Overall, the results of the survey supported the work of the
board. I am proud to say, the number one item of importance
when deciding to attend a meeting is still the education offered
at the event. The other items in order of importance were:
travel time to meeting, venue, cost, and the day of the week.
The most popular day for a meeting is now Tuesday, followed
by Monday and most want the meetings to start in the
mid morning. Of the 181 members responding, 82% of their
employers pay for them to attend a Midwest meeting and it
shows that when meetings approach the $100 mark, members
take notice.

Many members responded positively to a less formal and
shorter meeting, perhaps a nine-hole event. The board and
the partnership task group have noted this and are exploring
opportunities to make this happen in the future.

There is a lot of work that goes into each meeting. As
a board member, I am thankful every time someone steps up
and offers to have us over to play. -OC
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Know the
Genetics of
Your Next Bentgrass Variety

www.magcs.org 5

During my junior year at SIU, I enrolled in a genetics course. The course material was different from the
rest of the turfgrass curriculum. We learned about the structure of the DNA molecule and how the cells
use this information for vital plant functions. Genes were described as the unit of heredity passed on to
later generations. Mendel’s Laws of Inheritance formed the basic rules to begin the science of genetics.
After learning these fundamentals, the exciting uses became apparent—the ability to develop a new plant
with superior performance and quality.

F E A T U R E I
Keith Rincker, CDGA

Plant breeding is defined as, “the art and science of
improving the heredity of plants for the benefit of humankind”
(Poehlman and Sleper, 1995). This combination of art and
science has been going on for thousands of years in food crops,
but has only just begun in turfgrass. Farmers of annual crops
choose their genetics every year. Professionals in our field don’t
always get to choose the genetics of their turf. Many times
we are managing a turf that was seeded before we arrived
or perhaps before we were alive. For those who do have the
opportunity to buy seed or sod, the choice is an important
one that can affect management for years to come.

The Chicago District Golf Association (CDGA) has its roots
in variety selection and continues to study new releases in the
turfgrass industry. In the 1980s a turfgrass disease specific to the
bentgrass cultivar ‘Toronto’ was responsible for the beginning of
the turfgrass program at the CDGA. Since then, Dr. Randy Kane
has established multiple variety trials on Sunshine Course. These
trials are evaluated not only through statistical analysis and written
reports, but also through the rigorous examinations of turfgrass
managers. Variety trials are open to all; they can be examined
up close and personal.

In 2002, variety trials were placed in roughs, fairways, and
putting greens on Sunshine. The two original National Turfgrass
Evaluation Program (NTEP) trials have been replaced as required
by protocol, but new trials have been started. A total of six
replicated variety trials are currently in place on Sunshine. The
recent additions include a tall fescue trial at lawn or rough
height, a Kentucky bluegrass at fairway height, and bentgrass
trials at both putting green and fairway height. These are being

studied closely using a system of monthly ratings. Some
additional turfgrass species are available for view on Sunshine.
Dr. Ken Diesburg from Southern Illinois University has his own
tall fescue variety, different Zoysia grasses, and a type of
Bermuda grass planted on Sunshine. In addition, Supina bluegrass
and colonial bentgrass have been used on Sunshine. We have
also installed a putting green trial at Shoreacres in Lake Bluff,
Illinois. This will allow us to study variety performance in the
microclimate adjoining Lake Michigan. Cool lake breezes and
delayed greenup are aspects of that environment that differ
from Lemont. This could affect which varieties perform best.

Figure 1. Putting green varieties are evaluated for
their thatch production before recommendations

of seeding are made. July 23, 2009.

(continued on page 6)
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CDGA Bentgrass Studies
Creeping bentgrass varieties can have a large impact on

the inputs of a golf course. The genetics of bentgrass turf will
have an impact on cultural and chemical practices. What are the
benefits of eliminating one fungicide application on your fairways
each year? Some varieties can save you an application while
others will not. In fact, some new varieties may be able to save
you even more money and time than just one fungicide applica-
tion! However, a comprehensive evaluation of bentgrass varieties
gets complicated. In the early years of improving bentgrass,
breeders were able to select for finer texture and greater density,
both of which are easy to see. Thatch production is important
also, but harder to see and select. It takes more time to cut into
the turf and measure, and often the thatch of a variety is not
known. This is an excellent example of how the variety trials on
Sunshine are used to aid in your decision of selecting a variety.

Bentgrass trials on Sunshine began with a NTEP fairway
study conducted by Dr. Kane, Dr. Tom Voigt, and Dr. Derek Settle
from 2003 to 2008. Twenty-eight bentgrass varieties as well
as 7 colonial bentgrass entries were evaluated for visual quality,
dollar spot susceptibility (Figure 2), brown patch occurrence,
and other turf quality traits. While most NTEP trials across the
nation are repeatedly sprayed to control disease, dollar spot was
allowed to develop in these varieties in order to better evaluate
the resistance of each variety. As expected we found that
colonial bents have much better dollar spot resistance but are
lacking in brown patch resistance (Figure 3). Colonial bents lack

spreading ability as well. In our study, creeping bents became
a weed within colonial plots. This ruined the data from colonial
plots later in the study. It also taught us that variety trials of
this species and other bents should be conducted separately.
In separate trials, management can be suited to their needs
so that invasive creeping bents would be excluded.

Figure 2. Average percent dollar spot during
the summer of 2007 in a NTEP trial on Sunshine Course.

Means not followed by the same letter
are significantly different (p < 0.05) by Fisher’s LSD.
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Figure 3. Brown patch comparisons between creeping
bentgrass varieties (left) and colonial bentgrass varieties

(right). Means not followed by the same letter are
significantly different (p < 0.05) by Fisher’s LSD.

As the NTEP study expired in 2008, a new kind of variety
testing trial made its entrance at Sunshine. This time a group of
turfgrass scientists from 11 regional universities called the North
Central Extension and Research Association (NCERA) designed
an experiment to thoroughly test bentgrass varieties for dollar
spot resistance. The design of this study is aimed at finding the
varieties that perform the best with fewer inputs, which includes
fungicides. The trial is not a beauty contest; it focuses on the
primary problem of bentgrass turf: dollar spot. Bentgrass fairways
in and around Chicago require multiple applications of fungicide
to control this disease. The best control is in the genetics of the
bentgrass variety. This new variety testing will help us select
the varieties with the best genetics.

The NCERA trials include 25 bentgrass varieties at fairway
and putting green height. Our fairway trial was seeded in the
fall of 2008. After a month, we were able to see differences in
the establishment of varieties (Figure 4). Although these trials
should be repeated, it seems as if the old industry standard
‘Penncross’ has the vigor to grow in and cover the surface faster
than other varieties. After lowering the mowing height and
allowing plots to fill in, we obtained some dollar spot data last
fall. The results show the varieties ‘Declaration,’ ‘Memorial,’
‘L-93,’ and ‘Crystal Bluelinks’ provided the best resistance to
dollar spot (Figure 5). Our materials and methods within this
trial include splitting each variety plot; one side receives no
fungicides while the other side receives applications based on
the most resistant varieties. We expect the results to lead us to
a handful of varieties that can perform well, while the majority
of the varieties tested will be loaded with dollar spot. Each trial
will have its first full year of data collection this summer. The
results will help us determine which varieties perform best under
fewer inputs. We are excited to have this study on Sunshine
this year and in the many years to come. The information from
this collaborative effort will be important for anyone looking
to seed bentgrass.

Figure 4. Percent cover of Bentgrass varieties in 2008 from
our NCERA fairway trial. Means not followed by the same
letter are significantly different (p < 0.05) by Fisher’s LSD.

Figure 5. Dollar spot within Sunshine’s NCERA fairway study.
Means not followed by the same letter are significantly

different (p < 0.05) by Fisher’s LSD.

Not all studies are conducted on Sunshine course. Multiple
locations are important in order to replicate results across our
region. Dollar spot data is plentiful in CDGA research. When
Dan Dinelli, CGCS at North Shore Country Club requested we
rate his own tee box varieties we jumped at the opportunity.
In 2008 we rated dollar spot several times. Each time we noticed
a few varieties with resistance to this persistent disease (Figure 6).
‘Benchmark DSR’ stood out because it was a variety that we had
not yet heard of and because of its improved resistance (Figures
6 and 7). Another trial was seeded away from Lemont in the fall
of 2009. As mentioned earlier, this new variety trial was installed
at Shoreacres in order to evaluate performance in the environment
near the lake and to evaluate spring greenup specifically.
Twenty-five varieties were seeded. After this spring the varieties
will have filled in and will provide plenty of quality and color
data. In this study we are using normalized difference vegetative
index (NDVI) as a tool to measure the light reflectance and
estimate the color of the turfgrass. These measurements will give
us unbiased data on color and complement our visual ratings.

(continued on page 8)

MA06_1006_oc_june_FINAL:chm  6/2/10  12:29 PM  Page 7



8 JUNE 2010 On Course

Figure 6. Percent dollar spot of bentgrass varieties managed
on a tee box. ‘Crenshaw’ had the most disease at

63% dollar spot. Means not followed by the same letter
are significantly different (p < 0.05) by Fisher’s LSD.

Figure 7. New varieties must be tested to show
characteristics like dollar spot resistance in ‘Benchmark DSR,’

September 22, 2008.

In summary, the bentgrass dollar spot data in our variety
trials show ‘Declaration,’ ‘Memorial,’ and ‘Benchmark DSR’
provide excellent dollar spot resistance. ‘L-93’ was the industry
standard for dollar spot resistance up to ten years ago, but
today we have more varieties with the same or better resistance.
When keeping thatch levels in mind, ‘Pennlinks II’ still provides a
good level of dollar spot resistance and less thatch development.
We hope that more variety trials will address the issue of thatch
in the future. Just as ‘Benchmark DSR’ surprised us in 2008,
we were also learning more about new varieties called ‘Crystal
Bluelinks,’ ‘007,’ and ‘CY-2.’ New varieties are released every
year, and testing must be continued to determine the perfor-
mance across our region. As I prepared for our latest
establishment I heard new names such as ‘Pin-up’ and ‘V8.’
Some companies even stated that the economy was delaying
the release of new varieties. Some entries don’t have market
names yet and may be a couple years from being released. For
example, we have two varieties in our Shoreacres plot that are
still experimental. The current NTEP putting green trial at North
Shore Country Club has eight experimental entries. Research is
ongoing in bentgrass genetics. Scientific articles from university
programs shed light on new ideas and methods being tested.
Our varieties will continue to improve, and CDGA testing will
show the uses and savings these varieties can provide.

Literature Cited
Poehlman, J.M. and Sleper, D.A. 1995. Breeding Field

Crops. Iowa State University Press, Ames, Iowa. -OC
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I really never hear my golfers say, “Rick the greens are
too fast today.” What I do hear is fellow superintendents say,
“are you crazy how many times last week did you double cut
and roll.” During these tough economic times I want to keep
my golfers happy and playing at my facility.

My situation is a little different from some, because we
cater to many low handicappers. Today most of my members are
members at other facilities, as well. So, it’s important to try to
set ourselves apart from other facilities. We want our members
to choose our facility out of the two or three clubs they belong
to and to bring their guests here. With the mild weather we
had over the past two summers, creating optimal playing condi-
tions was not very risky. So, if I can double cut and roll four
or five times a week with my old sixty-plus percent Poa annua
greens, why are others with new greens and grasses not doing
the same? Well, most likely, because they aren’t crazy. I think
that I should thank all of you for not being crazy, because while
you’re not being crazy, we’ve stepped up the fine touches
and maintained our rounds of golf for the past three years.

O.K., enough of the blah, blah, blah. The point I’m trying
to make is, what are you doing to keep your golf rounds up
at your facility? In my opinion, the present economy calls for
a decrease in spending, but an increase in detail. How can
I spend less but do more? By using the best asset we have
at our facilities— staff. Delay any large projects; repaint and
rebuild instead of buying new equipment. Perhaps set up
an every-other-year equipment purchasing program.

I believe the last thing we should cut is staff. Staff is, in
my opinion, the potatoes of the meat and potatoes. Staff is the
fulfilling part of the meat and potatoes. They are the individuals
that get the job done. One of my favorite sayings comes from
Al Fierst. He always said, “when something needs to be completed,
call the ‘movers and the shakers,’ the grounds crew.”

I sat down with my crew and talked about the importance
of keeping golfer rounds up. What we needed to do to keep
golfers happy and guest rounds coming. One of those things
was keeping green speeds up on these old Poa annua greens.
We set a plan in place, and everyone has chipped in to make it
work for the past three years. The crew is paying more attention
to details, adjusting hours, and taking real pride in the product
they are producing. We are not working any more hours than
if it was a warm summer requiring a little hand watering (which
is figured into the labor budget).

What has happened is that we have had the same rounds
played, both guest and member rounds, over the past three
years. This has put the club in position to continue to employ
staff during this economic down time.

On a final note, I should point out how lucky I am to have
two Assistant Superintendents, Alonso Esquivel (32years) and
Paul Stoffel (15 years), who are truly dedicated to our club.
The majority of the crew has been with me for 5 to 30 years.
They are eager to perform, because they realize how well the
members at our club support us.

So instead of taking advantage of a mild summer by
leaving early or laying off an employee, try taking that extra step
when conditions are right. -OC

F E A T U R E A R T I C L E I I
Rick Bowden, Bob O’Link Golf Club

What are the real meat and potatoes at your facility? The meats at my facility are the golfers. Now if you
like meat as much as I do, then you do whatever it takes to get it. How many superintendents took advan-
tage of the past two mild summers we had to create unusually fast conditions?

www.magcs.org 9

Meat and Potatoes
Stew at the Links
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As I sat down to write about Elgin Country Club, I realized a happy coincidence. The first round of golf
was played at Elgin Country Club, 109 years ago, to the day. It is hard to imagine the rudimentary grounds
that must have existed during those first rounds of golf on May 10, 1901. It is also hard to imagine the
speed of action that those original members exhibited in the 45 days leading up to those first rounds.
It was on March 26, 1901, that 32 men met in downtown Elgin to pledge charter membership in a new
golf club. They then proceeded to acquire a total of 82 members and a lease on 80 acres for the con-
struction of nine holes. Then, they cleared trees and stones and built fairways, bunkers, and greens—
all in time for the May 10th tee times.

S U P E R - N - S I T E
Steven Biehl, Naperville Country Club

The club played on that original nine-hole creation for
over 25 years, until 1928, when more permanent facilities were
erected. A new club house was built
and another nine holes were added to
complete a full 18 holes. Then, in 1948,
three of the original nine holes were
abandoned to make room for a new
driving range, and three new holes were
added at the other side of the property.

Phil Zeinert, CGCS grew up in
north-central Wisconsin with three
brothers, one sister and—like most kids
in Wisconsin—cows. The small hobby
farm had more than just cows, but in
addition to taking care of animals, he
found time to play many sports as a kid.
Phil first worked on a golf course when
he was 14, at a nine-hole course. He
now reminisces about those simpler
times, when he used the same gang
mower for the fairways and the roughs
and only needed to change the height of
cut. Those first years on the golf course did not make much
of an impression.

When it came time to go to college, it was the farm
and a sport other than golf that influenced Phil’s decision.
He attended the University of Wisconsin to play baseball and study
Agri-Business. Phil is still a baseball fan, but don’t ask him about
the Cubs; he’s a Brewers fan. After two years, Phil took a Soil
Science course with Dr. Love, who was the head of Wisconsin’s
Turf Program. Dr. Love talked him into revisiting his days on the

golf course and concentrating on a Turf degree. Phil complied
and graduated from Wisconsin with his Turf degree in 1985.

Phil’s first job out of college was
Assistant Superintendent at Cherokee
Country Club in Madison, working for
Pat Norton. His path then took him
to Elwood Greens for his first Super-
intendent position. From there he
went to Kishwaukee Country Club
in DeKalb. In 2001, Phil became the
Superintendent at Elgin Country Club,
where he has made many improve-
ments. Changes made since 2001
include a new driving range, new
irrigation system, new tee boxes,
and some fairway re-contouring and
greens expansions. Amid all of that,
he was able to serve on the MAGCS
board, including a term as MAGCS
President in 2005.

If he’s able to find some free
time, Phil enjoys being outside with

his family. He has three sons: Zachary, 25; Justin, 21; and Jonah,
15. Phil and his wife, Naomi, have been married for 17 years.

Elgin Country Club sits on a beautiful piece of property.
The hilly terrain seems out of place at a club located in the
Chicagoland area, but it creates a spectacular set of holes.
One hundred and nine years later, you can still play a few of
the same holes that were played during the club’s inauguration,
but you can also count on much better conditions, thanks to
superintendent Phil Zeinert, CGCS and his staff. -OC

Phil Zeinert, CGCS -N-

Phil Zeinert
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Winter is always more severe and longer in the Great
White North and this past winter was no exception. Granted
the north side of Chicago is not close to the Arctic Circle but it
does have the more pronounced lake effect of Lake Michigan
and the growing season is at least two weeks shorter than
down in my “neck of the woods”, south of route 80. Many
courses got heavy rain on December 23rd and then everything
froze solid until March. There were casualties. I called a few guys
up to check in on the healing process.

Rick Bowden at Bob-O-Link Golf Club in Highland Park
sustained most of his damage on low lying fairways areas and
some “bird bath” areas on greens. “It rained and then froze
right after Christmas. There was a lot of ice. You could have ice
skated down our fairways. Even the Members commented that
it didn’t look good. I knew problems were coming. Most of the
damage was on three fairways that run east to west. It seemed
like the damage was more pronounced on the shaded south
sides of the fairways”. Rick has re-seeded all of the areas and
has about 60% recovery at this time. “We seemed to have a
lot of snow mold even on treated areas. I think the ice cover
exacerbated the snow mold damage. I can’t recall the last time
we had such significant damage from a winter. The players are

happy with the lift, clean place rule in effect in the fairways
and the greens are rolling phenomenal. Our rounds have been
up a little with the warmer weather and we have some new
Members that have recently joined the Club”.

I caught up with Tim Davis at Shore Acres Golf Club in
Lake Bluff. He was out setting up the course for an Illinois Senior
PGA Match Play event. I asked Tim if he had any ice damage.
Never one to mince words, Tim said “oh yeah. I think the shade
issue is much larger than we think. It seemed like even the poa
would survive better without the September, October shade
issues. The plant is trying to produce carbohydrate reserves for
the winter. It doesn’t get as much sun as the other turf and is
more likely to fail. It’s just not as healthy as it should be to
prepare for winter conditions”. Tim has cut seed in four different
directions, spiked it with a “job saver” and covered the areas.
The cooler weather along the lake has not helped with the
grow-in. He expects to get full recovery by mid June. Tim plans
on cutting trees down where ever possible especially on south
and east sides of holes. “I’m going to raise my mowing heights
in the fall to promote more leaf area and create a larger carbo-
hydrate reserve for the poa”. Tim had one last tidbit of

Winter on the Lake

M I D W E S T B R E E Z E S
Charles Anfield, CGCS, Heritage Bluffs Golf Course

(continued on next page)
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experience to pass on, “it seemed like there was a lot of poa
seed heads this spring. History has shown that you should
get your irrigation pumps ready”. Good advice.

Mike Matchen from Wilmette Golf Club in Wilmette had
only one problem with one green. “Our #6 green has everything
wrong with it. It’s always been a bad area for crown hydration
injury, a forever problem. Its small, tucked in the woods, all poa,
no drainage and built out of clay. We tried to cover it but it was
a total loss. We plan on rebuilding the entire site this season.
We lost maybe a couple of hundred feet of turf in low lying
fairway areas. One thing we did was to go out and plow snow
off of the ice covered greens just prior to a January thaw. We
got lucky and about 85% of the ice was melted. We used
applications of black sand to help the melt the remaining ice”.

Brian Green, CGCS from Sunset Valley Golf Course in
Highland Park was at “ground zero” for the poa ice carnage.
“We sustained quite a bit of damage. I’ve worked here for
30 seasons and this is by far the worst damage I have ever had”.
Brian conducted a survey from surrounding golf courses to gather
information about the ice damage. Its goal was to gather infor-
mation, assess tactics and trends from the damage that can help
Superintendents prepare for recovery and future winter prepara-
tions. The common denominator of the survey was the ice sheet
that covered turf for 80 days. As we spoke he watched as the
puddles formed in the fairways as it rained on the damaged
areas. “It’s been exhausting, seeding, covering and uncovering.
I need to be patient during the grow-in. Everyone always thinks
we have it easy along the lake in August. We seem to pay for it
in the winter and during the spring with the cooler temperatures

and the slower green up. We still have trees that haven’t leafed
out yet”. Some other trends Brian deducted from the survey:
covered greens fared better than non covered, ice removal didn’t
help, bentgrass greens did very well, shaded sites were worse than
direct sun exposure sites, heavy topdressing was a non factor, and
low lying non draining areas fared worse than higher areas.
I don’t think anyone is sure on the actual cause of the kill. Was
it crown hydration injury, disease, anoxia: a gas build up, low
temperature kill or any and all of the above?

My Golf Course Superintendent friends in the Pacific
Northwest went through a poa direct kill in early December.
There are no easy answers and it is not pleasant for anyone.
Often times, fingers get pointed at people who have very little,
if any control with the overly shaded sites and absolutely no
control over adverse weather conditions. There is not much
research on this phenomenon. Most turfgrass researchers are
plant pathologists. It is also difficult to do research in the winter
under snow and ice, conditions are brutal. We often hear of
this phenomenon happening to courses in the northeast or up
north. This year it happened here. This topic is a very sensitive
and turf loss is very personal for each one of these guys (and
the rest of us) as they go through their recovery process.

The take away messages are clear:
• Bent is better than poa for overall hardiness.
• Shade is bad for sun loving turf plants that need to survive harsh

conditions under low mowing heights. Choose turf over trees.
• Winter weather conditions are a “wild card”. Prepare for

the worst, hope for the best.

MA06_1006_oc_june_FINAL:chm  6/2/10  12:30 PM  Page 16

http://www.phpdistribution.com


www.magcs.org 17

• The more drainage, the better. Low lying areas are a
“bull’s eye” for winter crown hydration.

• Protect the poa.
• Network with your peers, take photos, keep records.
• Anticipate and communicate with your owners.

You can add this to the list of “What do Golf Course
Superintendents Do in the Winter”? We worry about our turf
under the snow and ice. -OC
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Welcome to our newest MAGCS members:
Todd Zimmerman, Aspen Ridge Golf Course, Regular
Daniel Lopez, Billy Casper Golf Management, Assistant
Kevin O’Rourke, The Care Of Trees, Associate
Tony LaPidus, Russo Power Equipment, Associate
Andrew Andersen, AXA Advisors, Associate
Grant Rundblade, Redexim Turf Products, Associate

Retirement will have to wait. Ed Fischer, CGCS just couldn’t
sit still with that retirement thing, so he got back in the
game. Ed has joined Great Lakes Turf, an exclusive distributor
of Floratine products as a sales representative for various
accounts in our area. Good luck and congratulations on
your un-retirement, Ed!

Rich Daly, another longtime MAGCS member has a new
business card. Rich, formerly with Otterbine Barebo is now
with Integrated Lakes Management, Inc. (ILM), specializing
in lake and pond management, restoration, and consulting.
Congrats, Rich.

And rounding out the trio of gray-haired guys who’ve taken
up new employment, Harry Lovero has accepted a position
as Technical Consultant for IHAMMER LLC, a company that
manufactures several foliar-applied nutrient supplements.
Harry can be reached at 630-460-2750. Congratulations
and the best of luck to you, Mr. Goaltender!

DATES TO REMEMBER

June 10-11 – Illinois Arborist Association Summer
Conference at Lake of the Woods Forest Preserve in
Mahomet, IL. Visit www.illinoisarborist.org for details.

June 14 – MAGCS monthly meeting at Elgin Country
Club, Phil Zeinert, CGCS host.

June 29 – 10th Annual John Buck Memorial Golf Outing
at Crystal Woods Golf Club in Woodstock, IL.

July 2 – Deadline for nominations for GCSAA 2011
Board of Directors.

July 5-11 – 2010 John Deere Classic at TPC Deere Run
in Silvis, IL.

July 17 – Annual MAGCS Kane County Cougars Game
and Family Picnic at Elfstrom Field in Geneva, IL.

July 22-24 – Illinois Women’s Open State Championship
of Golf at Mistwood Golf Club in Romeoville, IL,
Ben Kelnhofer host.

July 26 – Deadline for nominations for the GCSAA
Col. John Morley Distinguished Service Award (DSA).

July 27 – Wisconsin Turfgrass Association’s Summer
Field Day at the O. J. Noer Turfgrass Research and
Education facility in Verona. Go to
www.wisconsinturfgrassassociation.org for details.

July 30 – Deadline for submissions for TurfNet’s 2011
“Superintendent’s Best Friend Calendar” presented by
BASF. This is the ORIGINAL golf course dog calendar.

August 2 – Deadline to submit your entry to the other
golf course dog calendar—the “Dog Days of Golf”
calendar sponsored by Lebanon Turf.

August 11 – Ohio State University Turfgrass Research
Field Day in Columbus, OH. Click www.ohioturfgrass.org
to learn about it.

(continued on page 21)

June 2010T H E B U L L S H E E T
John Gurke, CGCS, Associate Editor

MA06_1006_oc_june_FINAL:chm  6/2/10  12:30 PM  Page 18



MA06_1006_oc_june_FINAL:chm  6/2/10  12:30 PM  Page 19



20 JUNE 2010 On Course

MA06_1006_oc_june_FINAL:chm  6/2/10  12:30 PM  Page 20

http://www.progro-solutions.com


www.magcs.org 21

Commercial Irrigation & Turf, which has been in business
for 23 years, is now your Rain Bird golf authorized irrigation
service provider. For service issues with your Rain Bird systems,
contact General Manager of Golf Development Ryan Kerber
(309-208-6025), or Field Irrigation Service Manager Mike
Saliwanchik (616-822-8960).

So let’s get these dog calendars off our checklist. July 30th
and August 2nd are the deadlines to submit your photos of
your canine companions to TurfNet and Lebanon Turf respec-
tively. Each 2011 calendar will feature 14 photos (including
December and the cover), so get those high-res (at least 4
megapixels) photos in soon. For the “Superintendent’s Best
Friend” calendar, call Laura Salinas at 407-515-2604 or
John Reitman at 407-563-7049. For the “Dog Days of Golf”
calendar, contact Bernie Bross at 800-233-0628 or email
him at bbross@lebanonturf.com. Good luck.

Correction from April: Apologies to Marsha Trayes and her
family on the misnaming of her father, Ronald Ferkula.

April omission: I must be getting flighty in my advancing
years—when I reported that two of our member courses
had been named to GolfWorld magazine’s 25 Best Nine-Hole
Courses in America, I was dead wrong. THREE of our member
facilities were actually named to the list. I got #15 Pottawatomie
Golf Course (Denise Gillette-Parchert) and #18 Sydney R.
Marovitz Golf Course (Billy Casper Golf) correct, but failed
to mention Woodstock Country Club (Bob Kronn Sr. and
Bob Kronn Jr.), which was on the list at #19. And just for
grins, two other neighboring courses also made the prestigious
list—The Dunes Club in New Buffalo, MI was top dog at #1,
and Signal Point Club in Niles, MI was #7. Mea culpa.

Worried about the economy and its effect on golf here in the
States? You might want to start learning to speak Mandarin.
According to an article in the Chicago Tribune recently, golf
in China is rocketing and poised to surpass the United States
in players over the next 10 years. Golf development began
26 years ago in China with an annual growth rate of 50%,
and about 4 million golfers currently playing at approximately
400 clubs. Predictions are that by 2020 China will have the
world’s largest golf population. Yippie.

Congratulations to Kathryn and Darin Habenicht who are
the proud parents of Riley Kathryn, born on April 5th and
entering the world at 10 lbs. 4 ozs., and 23.25 inches long.

Darin Habenicht and daughter Riley Kathryn.

Don’t forget to sign up for the John Buck memorial Golf
Outing which takes place at the end of the month on the
29th at Crystal Woods Golf Club in Woodstock, IL. The format,
as usual, is a 4-person scramble which kicks off at 11:00
a.m. Following golf will be a huge dinner spread with steaks
and all the trimmings, and prizes to boot. Sign up your
foursome and take a shot at unseating Team America,
the reigning 2-time champs who will not relinquish their
throne without a fight.

The PGA Tour paid a visit to one of our members last month.
Tom Lively, CGCS and TPC San Antonio hosted the Valero
Texas Open on their AT&T Oaks Course by Greg Norman just
months after opening the course on January 22nd following
a tough grow-in during record drought and heat last summer
and record cold this past winter. Awesome work, Tom, but
who put that bunker in the middle of the 16th green?

Congratulations to Brian Widmer, CGCS who re-certified
with GCSAA in April.

Brian Widmer

In case you read Dates to Remember and wondered what
the Don “Iron Man” Cross reference was all about, just
check out GCSAA TV and find out. Or keep reading—
Don was featured on GCSAA TV in a video called “Off the
Course – Donald Cross, CGCS and Iron Man” recently. The
piece details Don’s transformation from a hobbled (his ankle
was severely injured in a car accident), overweight (he says
45 pounds or thereabouts), and energy-starved golf course
superintendent who decided to make a change. Don started
working out, and with the loss of weight, he was able to
begin running on the grounds of Skokie CC. Setting his
sights on competing in a triathlon, Don also took advantage
of the club’s pool, swimming up to 200 laps at 4:30 in the
morning. Eventually Don was ready for the big challenge,
which entailed a 112-mile bike ride followed by a 2.4-mile
swim, and chased down with a nice 26.2-mile marathon run,
which he successfully completed. Go to gcsaa.org to see
the whole video.

Kane in Maine—Dr. Randy Kane recently chimed in from his
new home in Steven King country. Doc says winter was fairly
mild for that neck of the woods, as he only spent $250 for
driveway plowing and $1,500 on heating oil. Randy remains

(continued on page 22)
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active in all things turf, having attended a Maine GCSA
meeting in Bangor, and speaking at a New England Regional
Turf Foundation Conference in March. Drop him a line
sometime at drkane85@yahoo.com.

Congratulations to Molly and Mike Hatton on the birth of
their baby daughter Nora Elizabeth on April 2nd. Nora joins
brothers Charlie and Jack in rounding out the Hatton family.

Nora Elizabeth Hatton

You’ve been hearing about the bigpar3 coming this August
21st, right? Illinois Turfgrass Foundation (ITF) is the brains
behind this unprecedented event which will raise funding for
the invaluable research it sponsors. In a nutshell, bigpar3 is
the World’s Largest Closest to the Flagstick Contest, taking
place on as many golf courses throughout the Chicagoland
area simultaneously. Each participating course will run a

closest-to-the-pin contest on a par 3 hole at yardages of
150 for men and 120 for women and juniors. Measurements
will be recorded and winners will be announced. The cost
to participate is $10 per player, a donation which will help
ITF to continue its mission to improve turf quality on every
golf course. The statistics of the event will be submitted
to the Guinness Book of World Records to establish it as
the World’s Largest Closest to the Flagstick contest, which
is also cool. To enter your course in the event, or to learn
more about it, go to www.bigpar3.org and get involved—
it will directly help YOU in your career.

Craig Lewis. Nothing more needed to be said.
Just Craig Lewis.

Condolences to Dale Morrison of Trappers Turn Golf Club
whose mother Dolores Joy Morrison passed away on March
13th in Momence, IL at the young age of 80. Dale fondly
describes her middle name of Joy as being what she brought
to the lives of everyone around her.

If you haven’t been able to catch up with longtime MAGCS
member and President in 1984 Roger Stewart, CGCS in person,
check out the April issue of Golf Course Industry magazine.
Pat Jones’ article “Championing a Cause” features Roger’s
career-long experiences in prepping courses for senior events
(he’s hosted nearly a dozen events at 3 different courses), as
well as his persistent efforts to both improve the ecological
performance of the facilities he’s managed and to spread the
gospel of eco-golf in the communities and states he’s lived
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(continued on next page)

in throughout his career. I always knew that guy would go
places. He used lots of big words.

Congratulations to the following MAGCS members who
were recently recognized by GCSAA for maintaining CGCS
status for over thirty consecutive years: Michael R. Bavier,
Edward W. Fischer, and John M. Krutilla. Well done!

Another list of notables came out recently—GOLFWEEK
magazine’s 2010 Best courses. In the Classic category
(pre-1960), the following MAGCS member courses made
the prestigious list: Chicago Golf Club (Jon Jennings, CGCS)
was 12th,Oakland Hills CC South Course (Steve Cook,
CGCS, MG) 17th, Shoreacres (Tim Davis) 26th, Olympia
Fields CC North Course (Sam MacKenzie, CGCS) 42nd,
MedinahCC No. 3 (Curtis Tyrrell, CGCS) 62nd, Skokie CC
(Don Cross, CGCS) 92nd, Point O’ Woods G&CC (Ron Fox)
95th, and Beverly CC (Keith Peterson) 99th. In the Modern
category (1960 to present), Butler National GC (Mike Sauls)
was 56th, Cog Hill CC No. 4 (Ken Lapp) 64th, and Black
Sheep GC (Dave Biery and Dave Esler) 68th.

The MAGCS April monthly meeting took place at sunny Joliet
Country Club with Mark Kowaliczko hosting. The event was
the Spring Scramble, and a perfect day was offered up by the
weather gods. But before heading out to the course, a must-
have-been-record crowd of over 80 members enjoyed a very
enlightening presentation from Ted Werenski of Richmond
Fisheries on everything pond-related, from fish stocking to
aquatic weed control to fish surveying. It was especially inter-
esting to learn that those big White Amurs (the triploid grass
carp used to eat vegetation in ponds) can get too big to be
effective. When asked how to rid a pond of these oversized
slackers, Ted replied, “In Missouri we shoot ‘em with a .22.”
A ton of useful information was presented, and everyone
came away smarter than when they walked in the room.
Great job by Tony Kalina and the Education Committee in
arranging the day’s education.

Shoot this with a .22 and it
might bitch-slap you for waking it up.

On the course, it was all business for the scramble. Mark and
his staff had the course in beautiful condition, and it showed
with some great scores. Taking top honors with a 59 was
the team of Dave Kohley, Don Ferreri, Rick Wilson, and
Tim Scott (how does that team NOT win?). Second place
with 63 in a scorecard playoff was the Ski team—
Larry Tomaszewski, Mark Karczewski, Darin Habenicht-ski,
and Ski Runblade-ski. Closest-to-the-pin winners were
Mark Bobb and Kurt Sams, while Steve Stewart won the
Straight Drive and Tim Davis won Longest Putt. Congrats to
all prize-winners! The great day was made possible by many
people, including Mark and everyone at Joliet CC, the volun-
teers who worked registration and scoring, and the generous
sponsors whose contributions to our monthly events are so
greatly appreciated. Thank you to BASF, Burris Equipment
Company, Chicagoland Turf, DryJect Chicagoland, Harris
Golf Cars, JW Turf, Inc./john Deere Golf, Nadler Golf Car
Sales—An Authorized Club Car Distributor, Nels J.
Johnson Tree Experts, Palatine Oil Co., Inc., Quali-Pro,
Reinders, Inc., and Syngenta. You all rock!

Tim Scott, Rick Wilson, Dave Kohley, and Don Ferreri.

Darin Habenicht, Mark Karczewski,
Larry Tomaszewski, and Grant Runblade.

Tim Davis, Mark Bobb, Kurt Sams, and Steve Stewart.
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C L A S S I F I E D S

For Sale:
2 Ryan GA-24’s in good condition. Contact Chuck Anfield
at Heritage Bluffs GC at 815-467-1665 or email him at
chuckanfield@hotmail.com. -OC
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The MAGCS Members met at Joliet Country Club for the April Meeting, hosted by Mark Kowaliczko
(Kov-a-lesh-ko). The education topic for the day was “Fish Management for Your Golf Course Lakes and
Ponds” and was presented by Ted Werenski, Fish Biologist of Richmond Fisheries in Richmond, Illinois.

E D U C A T I O N R E C A P
Charles Anfield, CGCS, Heritage Bluffs Golf Course

Ted started out his presentation with the
question, “Is your lake an asset or an eyesore”?
• Factors influencing lakes include:
• Design and construction of lake
• Fish stocking programs
• Fish surveys
• Bio weed control
• Aeration systems

Design and Construction
The long term performance of the lake

will be heavily influenced by the original
design of the lake. If it is built correctly, it
will be much easier to manage. If not properly
constructed, annual problems will occur.
The pond should be a minimum of 10-12 feet
deep covering 30% of the pond volume.
Steeper slopes of a 3:1 grade are best. Shallow depths on
the edges often lead to emergent plant problems. This is
often where the filamentous algae is formed due to light
penetration of the shallow depths. Often times, ponds are
built with shallow depths on the edges for safety reasons.

Fish Stocking Programs
Fish are the top of the food chain in a Northern Illinois

lake ecosystem. The Largemouth Bass and Bluegill are the
preferred species to dominate a lake. It is crucial to the health
of the lake to have balance in the number of species, size of
populations and overall fish numbers. Periodic stocking may be
necessary to maintain optimum population levels. If you avoid
stocking, undesirable aquatic growth and unwanted fish may
dominate lakes. Fish species available for stocking include:
Largemouth Bass, Bluegill, Hybrid Sunfish, Red ear Sunfish,
Fathead Minnows, Channel Catfish and Amur Grass Carp.
Individual lakes require a balance. A specific fish stocking
program is required for each lake.

Fish Surveys
A fish survey is important to be able

to make a good management decisions.
You need to determine the numbers of the
fish population. Electrofishing is a method
to determine a representative sampling of
the lake. The survey can identify numbers
of species, sizes, overall numbers and the
health and condition of the fish. Electro-
fishing is not designed for mass removal
of unwanted species or to reduce numbers.

Bio Weed Control
In an attempt to find a less expensive

alternative to chemical or mechanical weed
control, our Illinois Department of Conser-
vation has authorized the use of sterile grass

carp (White Amur). The White Amur is native to northern China
and southern Siberia. It has been used throughout the world for
biological control of aquatic vegetation. The Triploid White Amur
is produced from the normal “Diploid” parents, using state-of-
the-art hatchery techniques. It is a certifiably sterile animal and
cannot reproduce in nature. It is important to keep the stocking
rate appropriate to keep the fish at the desired size. A fish that is
too large will not eat algae. It is better to have a larger number
of smaller fish. These fish require a permit that is regulated by
the Illinois Department of Natural Resources.

Aeration Systems
Aeration systems are designed to circulate water in a lake

or pond. This can come in the form of surface aeration such
as fountains or bubblers. Subsurface aeration comes in the form
of compressor diffusers. These are not as effective in lakes less
than 10 feet in depth.

Richmond Fisheries provides professional aquatic manage-
ment services with special emphasis on fisheries management.
Their goal is to assist customers in proper lake management,
fish management and aquacultural production. -OC

Follow up to Fish Management for
Your Golf Course Lakes and Ponds

Mark Kowaliczko
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